



A MISNOMER: WESTERN BALKANS

Teoman Ertuğrul TULUN

**Analyst** 

Analysis No: 2017 / 24

10.07.2017

Currently, the Western block is focused on different parts of the European continent, namely, the Baltics and the Balkans. Yet, unlike the Baltic region, the Balkans has not only been experiencing political crisis but also an existential crisis for quite some time now. The Western countries and specifically the European Union countries as a group have decided to transform the Balkan region ontologically, starting with its name. Apparently, the Balkans is divided into three sub regions. According to the EU; Croatia, Bulgaria, Romania, and Greece, since they are members of the EU, are not part of the Balkans anymore. On the other hand, Bosnia-Herzegovina, Serbia, Montenegro, Kosovo, Albania, and Macedonia comprise the so-called "Western Balkans" sub-region. Turkey, by its lonesome self, makes up the "Eastern Balkans" region. How a single country by itself can make up a region is left unexplained. It is clear that the term "Eastern Balkans" is used as an exclusionary term; it is simply utilized by the EU to exclude Turkey from the rest of the European continent.

Even though the term "Western Balkans" has been long in the making, it is not a historical term. It is an artificial term created by the European Union in the early 1990s. It seems that the term, when it was created, served several purposes. Firstly, it allowed the policy makers in Brussels to neatly exclude Turkey from the enlargement process. Even if the process was not of exclusion, it definitely was of a neat separation from the rest of the Balkan states. Secondly, the term of Western Balkans allowed Brussels to prioritize and approach the non-EU Balkan countries in a compact manner.[1] Thirdly, it allowed certain policy makers in Brussels who had lost faith in the term of Balkans to start a democratization process in the region with a blank slate. It allowed these policy makers to leave behind the concept of Balkanization. It is interesting to note how easy it is for Brussels to contemplate that it could reshape and rebuild an entire region. This understanding indicates Brussels' amusing judgement that an entire history, hundreds of years of accumulation of past experience, can simply be left behind by the abrupt and

unilateral decisions of a couple of institutions and a certain amount of funds.[2]

Lately, the Western media is being filled with articles regarding the troubles the Western Balkans region is experiencing. The latest of these so-called troubles is what Macedonia is currently experiencing. As international news reflected widely, a masked gunmen stormed the parliament building in Macedonia. During the attack, Macedonian Social Democratic leader Zoran Zaev was injured.[3] This is one of the latest attacks in a series of incidents in the EU-invented region of "Western Balkans. Not long ago, in April, there was an alleged coup attempt in Montenegro that resulted in 14 people being arrested over the incident.[4]

So what has happened so far in the "Western Balkans? Has the rebuilding of the Balkans from the ground up brought about peace and prosperity to the Balkans? Rebuilding the Balkans from ground up can be realized only when these countries are accepted to the EU as promised. In such a case, maybe the pesky Balkans would not exist anymore and Turkey might be the lonely custodian of the "Eastern Balkans". However, it should not be forgotten that Turkey would exist there even if its road to the EU is blocked by the EU itself.

Nowadays, according to the academia and policy makers in Brussels, the problems in the "Western Balkans" are clear. These questions are being collected around three main areas. Firstly, these countries are facing democratization problems. Secondly, Russia is meddling in these countries internal affairs. Thirdly, because of this situation, there is a need for the European Union to step up as an actor.[5] After the collapse of Yugoslavia, the political parties in the regional countries began to compete with each other in order to demonstrate that they are for the reforms and the democratization process dictated by the EU. For example, even center-right parties took up the issues that are not on their traditional agenda, such as gender equality that is usually in the domain of center-left parties, for taking credit in this competition. This showed the electorate in the Western Balkan countries, that political parties in the said countries were embracing democratic reforms and embracing cooperation with international community.[6] However, when the promises made by the EU were not kept, the leaders that came to power began to question the benefits of EU membership. They started to question that if there is no foreseeable possibility for the EU membership, why should they give up their power? In other words, illiberal tendencies have begun to increase in the region because of the empy promises made by the EU.[7]

The second point that the academia and policy makers are focusing on is the argument that Russia is meddling in the Western Balkans region. It is argued that Russia is a destabilizing actor in the region.[8] It is interesting to note that both the academics and policy makers seem to be disregarding the fact that, like Turkey, Russia has been historically part of the Balkan politics. They were pushed out of the, or at least tried to be pushed out of the region when a new political construction was being attempted to be introduced into the region under the so-called umbrella of Western Balkans region in which there was no place for them. Such historical powers of the region, even if one would like to call them as "outside powers, may not take kindly this characterization of "outsider" and cannot accept to be pushed out of the playground. This is a historical fact

in the region.

The third point is about the reality of the European Union in the region. Especially the academics argue that the European Union needs to step up and "save" the region. It seems the policy makers like Federica Mogherini in Brussels also share this view.[9] It is believed that a proper European Union perspective will allow these Western Balkan countries to achieve stability and finally become a member of the European Union,, thus eventually even losing their Western Balkan status.[10]

Despite all the above discussion, nobody seems to be raising one of the most important issue on the table: the reconstruction of the Balkans from ground with disregard to sociological and historical facts. The foremost goal of the building of the concept of Western Balkans is to leave Turkey outside the Balkans and Europe. In fact, some even argue that Turkey, after the recent public failure of the European Union in the region, is meddling in region. Actually, the real question is, (especially considereing the fact Turkey is geographically a Balkan country and has historically and culturally been part of the Balkans for decades) who is the real meddler in the Balkans: the European Union or Turkey? Over the last year, with the election of Donald Trump as the President of the United States of America, the European Union seems to have lost one of its most important ally in the region. Thus, it is now alone in the region against the Russian Federation. The rational way for the EU in securing the stability in the region is the elimination of the term of Western Balkans from its terminology and in reverting back to original concept of the Balkans, which will ensure the integrity of the region. This way, the European Union can resume cooperation with Turkey in the Balkans, as it should have done in the past. This seems a realistic as well as pragmatic way for the EU to succeed in the region.

\*Picture: http://luckypeach.com/app/uploads/2016/11/balkan-opening-final-2.jpg

[1] Ognyan Minchev, The Western Balkans In 2010/11: Departure In Democratization And European Intergration In Europes Southeast (Sofia: Institute For Regional and International Studies, January 2012).

[2] Dorian Jano, From Balkanization to Europeanization: The Stages of Western Balkans Complex Transformations, *LEurope En Formation* 3, no. 349 [[[]]] (2008): 55 [[[]]] doi: 10.3917/eufor.349.0055.

- [3] Aleksandar Dimishkovski, Zoran Zaev, Macedonian Lawmaker, Is Bloodied in Attack on Parliament by Nationalists, *The New York Times*, April 27, 2017, accessed July 05, 2017, sec. Europe, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/27/world/europe/macedonia-parliament-attacked-nationalists.html?\_r=0.
- [4] Daniel Brown, 14 People, Including 2 Russians, Charged with Attempted Coup in Montenegro, *Business Insider*, April 13, 2017, accessed July 05, 2017, sec. Military and Defense, <a href="http://www.businessinsider.com/14-people-2-russians-charged-with-attempted-coup-in-montenegro-2017-4">http://www.businessinsider.com/14-people-2-russians-charged-with-attempted-coup-in-montenegro-2017-4</a>
- [5] Andrew Byrne, Neil Buckley, and Arthur Beesley, EU Struggles to Regain Credibility in Western Balkans, *Financial Times*, March 9, 2017, accessed July 05, 2017, sec. Balkans; Ingrid Bego, Why Are the Western Balkans in Crisis? These Are the Three Primary Tensions., *Washing Post*, June 26, 2017, sec. Monkey Cage, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/06/26/why-are-the-western-balkans-in-crisis-these-are-the-three-primary-tensions/?utm\_term=\_e645e32d6b6f.
- [6] Bego, Why Are the Western Balkans in Crisis? These Are the Three Primary Tensions.
- [7] Natasha Wunsch, Stability vs. Democracy? The Dilemma of Illiberal Tendencies in the Enlargement Region, *European Western Balkans*, November 23, 2016, accessed July 05, 2017, sec. EWB Archives, https://europeanwesternbalkans.com/2016/11/23/stability-vs-democracy-the-dilemma-of-illiberal-tendencies-in-the-enlargement-region/.
- [8] Jennifer Rankin, Russian Destabilisation of Balkans Rings Alarm Bells as EU Leaders Meet, *The Guardian*, March 9, 2017, accessed July 05, 2017, sec. European Union, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/mar/08/top-mep-says-eu-must-do-more-to-stop-russia-destabilising-balkans.
- [9] Strategic Communications, Leading the Western Balkans inside the European Union Federica Mogherini, *European Union External Action*, March 1, 2017, accessed July 05, 2017, sec. News Items,

https://eeas.europa.eu/headguarters/headguarters-

homepage\_en/21705/%22Leading%20the%20Western%20Balkans%20inside%20the%20European%2

[10] Bego, Why Are the Western Balkans in Crisis? These Are the Three Primary Tensions.

## About the Author:

Teoman Ertuğrul Tulun is an analyst at Ankara-based think-tank Center for Eurasian Studies. Dr. Teoman Ertuğrul Tulun received his Ph.D. in Political Science and Public Administration from İhsan

Doğramacı Bilkent University in Ankara. His area of research include European Union Studies, Globalization, Xenophobia, Hate Speech Studies and International Relations.

To cite this article: TULUN, Teoman Ertuğrul. 2025. "A MISNOMER: WESTERN BALKANS." Center For Eurasian Studies (AVİM), Analysis No.2017 / 24. July 10. Accessed July 08, 2025. https://www.avim.org.tr/public/index.php/en/Analiz/A-MISNOMER-WESTERN-BALKANS



Süleyman Nazif Sok. No: 12/B Daire 3-4 06550 Çankaya-ANKARA / TÜRKİYE

**Tel**: +90 (312) 438 50 23-24 • **Fax**: +90 (312) 438 50 26

@avimorgtr

fttps://www.facebook.com/avrasyaincelemelerimerkezi

**E-Mail**: info@avim.org.tr

http://avim.org.tr

© 2009-2025 Center for Eurasian Studies (AVİM) All Rights Reserved